MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 6, 2014 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Terrence Copeland; Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice-Chair); Edward Mead; Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger, Chair.
STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Emmeline Harrigan, Assistant City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk.
C.
NEW BUSINESS


74 SHELL AVENUE (ZONE R-5) - Petition of Jeffrey D. Thomas and Jeffrey Monda  

for approval for stairway access to an attic located on Map 27, Block 443, Parcel 4, of which Jeffrey D. Thomas and Jeffrey Monda are the owners.
Jeff Thomas, owner of 74 Shell Avenue, requesting a stairway to the attic.  74 Shell Avenue is in a flood zone.  Because of lack of storage he is requesting a stairway to the attic that will only be used for access to the utilities and for storage.  The Stairway Agreement will be signed and recorded on the land records.
Ms. Harrigan:  This application is different from other applications where an attic stairway agreement was required because this property is located more than 100 feet from any coastal resource and is not subject to CAM approval.  

There being no questions by the Board, the Chair asked for a motion:
Motion:  Mr. Nichol made a motion for approval.

Second:  Mr. Mead.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

Motion:  Approved.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING POSTPONED TO MAY 20, 2014
1.   631 ORANGE AVENUE (ZONE R-A) – Petition of the Woodruff Family YMCA for Special Exception approval to construct a climbing wall on Map 107, Block 835, Parcel 7, of which the Central Connecticut Coast YMCA is the owner.
E.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY:  6/10/2014.  EXPIRES ON 8/14/2014
2. 
1556 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE R-7.5) – Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for Special Permit, Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review approval for 8 residential units (2 existing), on Map 82, Block 787, Parcel 3, pursuant to Connecticut General Statutes Section 8-30g, of which Bella Properties Milford, LLC is the owner.
Kevin Curseaden, Esq., Carroll, Curseaden and Moore, 26 Cherry St., Milford.  Also present:   Jimmy Zeko, owner of Bella Properties and a businessman in the City of Milford for the past 25 years; Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti and Associates; Lee Cooke, Traffic and Fire Life Safety Consultant.  The property is located at 1556 New Haven Avenue.  The property is presently a two family house.  It was formerly Dr. Fugal’s pediatric office which was started in the mid-1970’s.  A photo of the placard posted on the property was stamped and received into the record.  All the departmental responses have been received.   
The application is for eight units of affordable housing pursuant to Section 8-30g.  Two units are existing on site which are not part of affordable housing.  The application for a Special Permit; Site Plan Review and a Coastal Site Plan Review have been filed.  This application has been able to come before the Board is because Milford has not met the 10% requirement under the 8-30g statute.  

Attorney Curseaden responded to some of the department comments.  The Affordability Plan was reviewed by Tom Ivers, Department of Community Development and the applicant believes the plan meets all of the requirements under 8-30g.  

At least 15 percent of the units have to be affordable for families earning 60% or less of the median income for the Milford area or the State median income, whichever is less.  The remaining 15% must be affordable to families earning 80% or less.  There will be a 40 year restriction on affordable units as required by the statute.  The project will have one unit at 80%, which according to the calculations would be $1,241.00 approximately per month and two units at 60%, which is $951.00.  Those are based on last year’s numbers because those were what was available at the HUD website, so those numbers might change slightly in the future at the time the project is implemented.  
Mr. Ivers had some comments proposed about amenities, but those amenities referred to do not apply to this project.  There is no requirement that the affordable units and the non-affordable units be exactly the same.  The language in the statute is comparable.  These refer to comparable square footage; number of bedrooms; access to amenities; appliances, etc. With regard to the marketing plan, which he attached as part of his comments, is from the Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan which is not required by this statute.  The concept of the plan is suggested to be included in the affordability plan, but not that actual form and the steps that are required in that form.  This plan addresses the intent of that Affirmative Fair Housing Marketng Plan.

The DEEP had comments that have or will be addressed.  
The Fire Marshal required an installation of a sprinkler system, or a reduction in the number of units.  This comment was addressed and there is a memo from the Fire Department to this effect.  The other comment about emergency vehicle access without crossing a neighbor’s property was addressed with the revised plan sheet which was distributed to the Board tonight.  
The Police Department stated there were no sight line issues.  

Jeffrey Gordon, Site Planner, LA, President of Codespoti and Associates, 504 Boston Post Road, Orange representing Bella Properties. The proposed development is on .62 acres.  For an affordable housing application it is considered an infill project for a few units, as opposed to a much larger development.  This is in keeping with the intent of the statute that housing opportunities should be disseminated throughout a community and not just in one area of town as a project and stigmatized in any way, but should be blended within a development.   The project is 200 feet away from a commercial strip; less than 2/10 of a mile walk to the beach; under 3/10 of a mile walk to the Bayview Shopping Center.  There are physical amenities readily available within walking distance.
There will be two triplex buildings; single family attached units and each dwelling will contain 1268 SF; all two bedroom units.  The first floor of the existing house will have 928 SF and  the second floor would have 840 SF; each with their own private deck area.
There will be one affordable unit in each building;  one in each of the triplex buildings and the second floor dwelling in the existing house.  

Mr. Gordon described the site plan on sheet SP-1 and the revised sheet SP-2, which was modified due to the comments from the Fire Department, which he explained.

The new plan shows a new concrete apron at the driveway of 1564 New Haven Avenue as well as 1556 New Haven Avenue and a concrete sidewalk at both properties’ frontage.  DOT requested this be done as the properties are in a State right-of-way, Route 162.  Requirements were exceeded for the parking aisle to allow fire apparatus to come through the area without getting too close to the buildings.  These measures were acceptable to the Fire Department.
The Landscape Plan includes extensive buffers; some shade trees; preserving a decorative tree in the front, but leaving the streetscape open to maintain the sight lines.

There will also be hedges and evergreen trees and shade trees internal to the project.

Mr. Gordon described the proposed drainage system on the property.   
He reviewed the CAM report submitted which complies with all the requirements.  

Lee Cooke, Plan Review Consulting Services, 48 Kohary Drive.  36 years with the MFD, and 11+ years as Assistant Chief Fire Marshal.   He read the report of his evaluation for fire apparatus; emergency services access and abilities to conduct fire suppression activities.
Mr. Gordon:  Showed the architectural drawings of the two bedroom units with a loft area and described them.   
Mr. Sulkis:  Requested a copy of Mr. Cooke’s report which was submitted for the file.
Mr. Nichol:  Asked if another type of application, other than 8-30g, was considered by the Applicant.
Response by the Applicant:  No.

Mr. Nichol asked about the Tower One truck, and how could the apparatus get to the rear of the property in the event of a large snowstorm.  Mr. Cooke responded.

Mr. Nichol asked when the perc tests were done.  Mr. Gordon responded.

Ms. Cervin asked questions regarding the parking spaces and the shortage of one parking space according to the regulations.   Mr. Gordon responded Section 8-30g has no parking standards.  However, a handicapped parking space has been provided which was not required by the building code and that created the one less parking space.
Other questions pertained to signage on the property; green space for children; DEEP comments; engineering comments, and availability of off-street parking.

Mr. Mead:  What else can legally be built on this site?

Mr. Sulkis:  This is in a residential zone.  Whatever the zoning regulations allow in that zone could be built.
Chairman Gettinger opened the hearing to the public.  He stated the procedures for the public speaking before the Board.  He asked if anyone was in favor of the application. (No response).  He asked if any was opposed to the application:
Lynne McNamee, 27 Anderson Avenue   Here as a private citizen; formerly Chair of the Inland Wetlands Commission.  Corrected a statement made by Lee Cooke who did not note that the house was originally a one family converted to a two family.  Previous maps did not show the retaining wall or where snow removal would be.  She reviewed the residential zoning requirements in the subject residential zone as it related to what was being proposed under Section 8-30g.  Should have open space for children to run and play and this helps in the obesity epidemic.
Wendy Fitzgerald-Held, 12 Anderson Avenue, approx. 3-4 homes down from the subject on the corner.  Problem is there are no regulations to 8-30g.  Everyone else has different rules they must follow in home owning.  Too dense for this property. Safety is an issue.  Traffic accidents in the area. Submitted Minutes from the Police Commission’s meeting of March 10, 2014, which were date stamped into the record.
William Stark, 17 Chaucer Ct.  Abutting property ot the applicant.  Submitted a document entitled Opposition to Granting Special Permit Under 8-30g at 1556 New Haven Avenue.  Read from the document he submitted regarding where affordable housing should be located; cited the POCD; pedestrian safety; only one bus line down New Haven Avenue; unsafe for the affordable housing people as well as the existing residents.
Theresa Stark, 17 Chaucer Ct.  Subject property slopes down to her property.  Will fill be brought in to raise the elevation of the site. How will that be done?  No mitigation to prevent runoff down the slope to her property.  
Barry Held,  12 Anderson Ave -  Soil and perc testing.  Had a letter from John Gaucher that he wrote after inspecting the property.   Has significant testing been done?  What system will be used to pump sewage up to New Haven Avenue?  Where will sewage go in the event of a catastrophic failure if the system is electric?  Dumpsters and where will they go?  
Pamela Gona, 23 Bonsilene St.  Parking is a safety hazard.  The streets are one side only.  This area cannot accommodate additional parking.  Increased water problem for existing homes.  Area cannot accommodate the proposed density.
Mary Neschke, 152 New Haven Avenue  Agreed with all the neighbors.  No parking in the area.

Eric Given, 26 Chaucer Ct.  This parcel is part of a longstanding set of trees where Woodmont got its name.  Area has become very congested.  8-30g is a loophole for making money by the developers.  Against the 8-30g statute.
Robin Persan, 21 Chaucer Ct.  Speaking for her elderly mother.  Her property is the best for the applicant to have access to for water and septic.   Owner asked her mother for an easement on her property.  A lot of water in the area and use of septic pumps.
Tom Ascisco, 18 Chaucer Ct.  Sewer laterals, elevation, grading and pump use.  Has questions on the sanitary lines.
Paul Clerkin, 475 New Have Avenue  Opposed for safety reasons for his children and other residents in the area. Dangerous traffic in the area with lots of accidents.  Where will snow removal go?
Laurie Clerkin, 475 New Haven Avenue.  Opposed to the project.
Kimberly Dolan, 4 Grove Street. Agrees and is opposed to the project.  Traffic, especially in the summer,  is horrific.   Child safety an issue not knowing who the people are in the affordable housing units.
Barbara Genovese, 19 Belmont St.  Familiar with the property.  Too small a property for the proposed use.  Not against affordable housing.  Too many unanswered questions.
Simon Edgett, 21 Anderson Avenue  Opposed to the building of the pocket development.  Runoff from rain.  Size of lots vs. number of people who will be living there.  Families with children will be discouraged from living there.  
Denise Masseri-Edgett Agreed with her husband and the neighbors and is opposed.

Tina Andrianovich, 1564 New Haven.  Five unrelated people living on that property which is not allowed.  Trailer parked there.  Gas lines being done on her property.  No green space.  No sidewalks.    
Jeffrey Andrianovich, 1564 New Haven Avenue  Public transportation under 8-30g statute inadequate. Trash removal; either dumpsters or trash cans equally bad.  Parking.  What if the 30 residents each have a car?  Traffic heavy on this roadway to West Haven and the beach.  The Board should respond to the people.
Jason Deschaine,  27 Chaucer Court, directly behind the units proposed.  Has sump pumps and a French drain due to the water.  Concerned about the high water table and runoff.  Submitted a letter for the record.  One unit is 9.5 feet from his property line and will be 3-4 stories high.  Submitted a letter for the record.  Take all the issues into consideration .
Barbara Wagner, 29 Clinton Street,  Burgess of Borough of Woodmont.  Read a letter from the Borough of Woodmont, through its Board of Burgesses.
Katherine Neville, 16 Abigain Street.   Snow removal.
Pat Nowlan, Anderson Avenue.  Concerned about the tree removal throughout Woodmont.

Connie Mar Pascarella  Disapproves of this application.  Agrees with her neighbors.
Sue Macisco, 18 Chaucer Ct.  Also agrees with the neighbors.  Her children are the 4th generation living in this area.  Presented a letter from someone who could not be present.
Joel Harder, 25 Anderson Avenue.  Opposed to this project.
Tom Quesimberry, 26 Chaucer Ct.  Agrees with everyone.  High water table.  Lives on the marsh.  What does the landlord plan for the upkeep of the property?   Sprinkler system proposed by the Fire Department.  Has this been resolved.
Dan German 114 Beach Avenue  This is not the right spot for this development.  Too dense.  Agrees with his neighbors.
Jerry Fiorentino, 1-1/2 Spencer St.  Owns many properties in the area  Concerns about the precedent that is being set if this project is approved.  He could build 8-30g projects on his properties.  What will the implication of this approval mean to other landlords or property owners in the town.
Dario Gutierrez, 1570 NH Avenue  Agrees with the neighbors.  Opposed.

Milagro Guiterrez, 1570 NH Avenue  Dr. Fuga was a well-respected physician in the area.  He left the property as a parking lot and kept his house.  Strong concerns about safety.
Sean Neschke, 1598 New Haven Avenue. Agrees with everyone.  

Wendy Fitzgerald-Held , 12 Anderson Avenue.  Read letters from people who could not be present.  Letters were submitted for the record.
[The Chair called for a seven minute stretch from 9:18 pm to 9:29.]
Eric Given, 26 Chaucer Court – Trees, bats, cottontails, woods.
Rebuttal by Applicant:
Attorney Curseaden:  Read from the Police Commission report which agreed with the traffic division as submitted.  There is a second memo from the Fire Department that states the plan meets the requirements for fire department access. 

In response to the comments made that this application is a loophole of some type.  It is not.  This plan complies completely with the 8-30g statute.  It is a law in the State of Connecticut.
Jeffrey Gordon:  Knows how the public feels emotionally about something different where they live.  This plan follows the regulations.  The State reserves the right for zoning and this is a case where they exercise that right.

 Mr. Gordon addressed the sewer questions and sewer line.  Drainage tests were done. Snow removal:  There are enough perimeter areas to handle most snow events.  The need for Tower One equipment is not there. These buildings are generally 1.5 stories.  They have a fire sprinkler system and are safer than the average home with regard to meeting fire safety standards.  Noted where the dumpster or trash area will be.   Trees are private property and owner has a right to develop his property within the statutes.
Chairman Gettinger told the public the specific procedure for speaking in rebuttal:

Rebuttal by the Public:
Barry Held – 12 AndersonAvenue.  Referred to the March 2014 Police Commission meeting wherein Commissioner Smith noted the Police Commission’s role pertains only to parking and not sidewalks.  Chief Mello stated the Commission’s report was not binding .  Chief Mello stated he had a conversation with Mr. Sulkis who said the Police Department had not authority with regard to such matters.  The Minutes of the meeting were submitted for the record.
His understanding is that anything over four units is required to have a dumpster.

Lynne Macnamee, 27 Anderson Avenue:   Said she spoke to the quantity and density required in R-zone properties.  This application is excessive.  Referred to Mr. Stark’s comments from the POCD.  Snow removal and drainage.  How is drainage system set up.  Requirement  in the regulations for a percentage of open space.       

Simon Edgett, 21 Anderson Avenue.  He has 60 foot Norway spruce trees which would be endangered if the project construction upsets those trees. 

Wendy Fitzgerald-Held.  Regulations are not being met.  Six dumpsters would be required on the property.   
William Stark:  Questioned statements made at the Police Commission’s meetings from their minutes.  Suggested the City Attorney be contacted as to who has jurisdiction over sidewalks and whether the Police Commission can address public safety.  Asked if there is a sidewalk area connecting the back property to the sidewalks.  Cannot see any from the site plan.  Does not see curb cuts on the sidewalks for the ADA.  Questioned why is an overflow needed when there are storage galleries.

Eric Given, 26 Chaucer Ct.  Questioned the Police Report with regard to traffic and sight line approval.
Final Rebuttal by Applicant:

Attorney Curseaden:  No further comments.
Ms. Cervin:  Where will the dumpsters be.  More testing required by DEEP.  When will it take place?  Maintenance program for Stormwater Retention System.
Mr. Gordon:  Testing is in response to Mr. Wassmer’s comments.  A schedule of maintenance will be provided.
Mr. Nichol:  Where are snow removal areas?
Mr. Gordon:  If there are heavy snowfalls with frequency, the snow would have to be carted out.  Otherwise the snow shelves should be adequate.  There will be a maintenance agreement for snow removal which will be the responsibility of the landlord.
Mr. Mead:  The question was raised about a sidewalk from the buildings out to New Haven Avenue.

Mr. Gordon:  There is no sidewalk in that area.  The handicapped parking space was a concession that was not required.  A three foot striped area could be placed along the driveway as an accessible route.  This is done in handicapped parking areas in shopping centers.  This would provide a designated handicapped accessible route to the street sidewalk.  

Mr. Mead:  Asked if a fence would be installed to mark the property lines between houses.

Mr. Gordon:  There will be a curb on the property line to demarcate the edge of the paving on the project’s property line.  The other property may decide to put up a fence.

Mr. Mead:  Questioned the total height of building No. 2 with the walk out basement, relative to the question from the gentleman whose property comes very close to this building.  
Mr. Gordon:  Thirty-two feet to the peak.

Mr. Quish:  Further questioned the area of snow removal if a car was parked in the way of where the snow removal vehicle was going.

Ms. Cervin:  Protection of Norway Spruce trees from damage during construction.
Mr. Gordon:  Under planting the spruce trees with large woody shrubs, so as not to compete with them.  There is no placing of fill in that area.  The property is at grade at that point..  
Ms. Cervin:  Spoke to the permeability of the area with regard to storm drainage.

Mr. Gordon:  The project meets or exceeds the requirements of the City of Milford.

He explained all the measures that will be taken in this area for drainage.  Also described the landscaping plan which he said was generous for a project of this size.

Ms. Cervin:   Asked to keep the public hearing open to hear Mr. Ivers response with regard to his concerns about the affordability plan.  Also wanted to see the plan for the location of the dumpster.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Stated if the public hearing is left open it should be specifically to address those two reasons.

Mr. Quish:  Asked to keep the hearing open for general safety questions.

There was a discussion  about keeping the record open for broad reasons and for general questions of health and safety.
Chairman Gettinger:  Noted if the hearing is kept open to the public for broad questioning, the next meeting will be a duplicate of this meeting.

Mr. Ssulkis: The record is typically left open to receive a specific answer to something that is outstanding.  There were many broad things mentioned, but what are the specific issues that have not been answered?

Mr. Quish:  Wanted the hearing left open to have a general meeting time to digest and have a comfort level with what answers the board has and if there needs to be specific questions and achieve a comfort level for specific questions.
Chairman Gettinger:  Proposed a compromise by leaving the Board’s question session open and not leave the record open for new evidence.  The Board can ask any of their questions at that time after reviewing their notes, plans, etc.  Did not want to leave the public hearing open for broad issues.  He did not think there should be a Part 2 of this unless there were something specific issues to address.
The procedure Chairman Gettinger proposed was disputed by Mr. Sulkis in that the questions raised might require new information from the applicant which will give the public the opportunity to question the new information.   Chairman Gettinger did not agree that questions the board may raise next week as opposed to this evening, based on the information that was heard, would require additional information to be submitted by the applicant.  

Mr. Quish:  Noted the complete Police Report and the Minutes from the Police Commission’s hearing.
Attorney Curseaden:   Suggested keeping the public hearing open for the issues raised by Ms. Cervin and Mr. Quish in case the public has additional comments sparked by Mr. Quish, which may cause the applicant to go back two weeks later, or more, with different information.  If it could be limited to the issues that were discussed, the public hearing itself should be kept open.  Not sure if there has to be public comment, but the record should stay open.
Chairman Gettinger:  The record will be kept open and receive further questions if there any and to address the two specific issues that Ms. Cervin requested.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Asked if the issues included Mr. Quish’s comments.  He agreed to leave the hearing open to address Mr. Quish’s comments as well as Ms. Cervin’s.

After discussion between the Chair, Staff and Attorney Curseaden, it was determined the public hearing would be left open as follows:  1) For response by Mr. Ivers with regard to his comments on the Affordability Plan;  2) Receipt of the plan for the location of the dumpster; 3) For questions concerning health and safety.
Mr. Mead to Mr. Sulkis:  If the hearing is left open for those specific issues could the public bring up anything they want?

(Mr. Sulkis’ response was inaudible)

F.

LIAISON REPORTS  - 
Police Commission - 

Mr. Mead:  Reported he had attended the Police Commission meeting where Mr. Smith asked about this application.  He was asked to comment and give his opinion as to whether the Police Commission voting on the traffic report was a good idea  He had responded it was always good to have a second set of eyes looking at the application as it gets further along before it gets to the Planning and Zoning Board.  He recommended that they continue to review and vote on the Traffic Report.  
Mr. Sulkis:  Stated their comments are welcome but not binding.

Mr. Mead:  Commissioner Smith thought they should not be participating any longer because their comments were not binding in any way.  Mr. Mead thought their comments on sight lines were important.

Board of Aldermen –

Ms. Cervin:  Last night’s meeting was postponed.  They hope to vote on the final budget on May 21st.  If they need to extend it they will.

G.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (4/16/2014)

Motion:   Ms. Cervin made a motion to approve the minutes of 4/16/2014.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  Nine members voted in favor of approval.  Chairman Gettinger abstained.
Motion:  Approved.

H.
CHAIR’S REPORT – None.
I. STAFF REPORT – None.
Motion:  Made by Mr. Quish for adjournment
Second:  By Mr. Panella.
Vote:  All members voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:20 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on May 20, 2014.

Respectfully submitted,

By:

Phyllis Leggett




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
Volume 54 Page 147

